“A Cup of Cold Water”
     I remember my first visit to St. Anne’s Episcopal church several years ago in Winston-Salem, my first visit ever to an Episcopal church anywhere.  I arrived at the church about 10-15 minutes early.  Maybe, I looked a little lost.  Maybe,  I was easily identified as non-Episcopal.  Or it could be that most folks in the congregation knew each other and recognized me as a visitor.
     Whatever the case, an older, silver-haired lady introduced herself to me.  Then, she asked me a question.  “Do you speak Episcopalian?” she said.  And I admitted that this was my first time at an Episcopal church.  
     So she sat with me that Sunday and helped me navigate my way through the Episcopal Book of Common Prayer and the two hymnals used at their church.  She made sure that I knew when to stand and when to sit.  And she explained how I would need to go up and kneel at the altar for communion, how to hold my hands to receive the bread,  and that I could either drink from the chalice or dip the bread into it.  
     She acted like this was no big deal to her.  But when I think about times when I felt truly welcome to be at a place or with any group of people, that morning comes to mind.  It was just a little outside of my usual comfort zone, but I received true hospitality.  I received a cup of cold water.  
     As a pastor for almost 20 years now, I haven’t had much opportunity to visit unfamiliar congregations.  Maybe, a couple of times a year, like Holy Week or Thanksgiving, some of us may attend a different house of worship.  And then, when I am on vacation, I may get an opportunity to worship somewhere that is new to me.  
     But like most church people, probably like most of you, I spend most of my time trying to make others welcome in my usual place of worship rather than being welcomed in other places.  
     And our tendency is to read these three little verses from Matthew as instructions on how to show hospitality to strangers.  We are to welcome the righteous as we would welcome Jesus.  We are to welcome the prophets as if they are Christ himself.  We are to give them a cup of cold water.
     That is all true.  And Matthew tells us as much later when he writes about how doing unto the least of these is doing unto Jesus.  
     But that’s not so much the focus here.  Here, Jesus is talking about how we receive the welcome of others.  He is sending his disciples out into the world knowing that sometimes they will be the strangers at someone’s door.  They will need to receive hospitality from as well as show hospitality to others.  
      In his book Blue Like Jazz
, the writer Don Miller describes how he was sharing his prayer requests with a friend.  He mentioned several of his friends and his family who needed prayer.  But he was careful not to say anything about any personal difficulties or needs that he himself was having.  
     His friend asked him how he could pray for him.  But Miller brushed off the request telling his friend that his own struggles and problems were not that bad and really not as important or urgent as the needs of his friends and family.
     And his friend immediately replied, “Don, Don, do you believe that you are above the grace of God?”  And Miller realized that the answer was yes.  He wanted to believe that he was someone who showed grace to other people, but not someone who needed grace.  As he put it, he loved to give charity, but he didn’t want to be charity.
     When it comes to grace, when it comes to hospitality, when it comes to a welcome, many of us are more like him than we realize.  We would rather be the ones doing the welcoming.  And if we are always the ones doing the welcoming that means that we get to stay on our home turf.  We never have to go outside familiar territory.  Everyone else gets to come to us and we never have to go to them.  
     A pastor in California has written about a homeless man who was a part of the congregation where he served.  Each Sunday after church, the congregation would gather for a meal.  And one day, that man was helping to serve the food for that meal.  
     People were gracious as they went through the line.  Most of them told him thank you as he dished out the dinner.  But when the pastor told him thank you, the man shook his hand.  
     “No, thank you for letting me be on the other side,” he said.  And when the pastor asked him what he meant, he told him.  “In prison and in shelters,” he said, “I’m always the one going through the line and getting the food put on my plate.  Here, you’re letting me serve.  It feels good to be on the other side.”
 
     The man was blessed by those who would receive the hospitality that he had to give.  They were glad for him to fill up their plate.  They were willing to be served, to be welcomed by this man.
     I wonder how willing we are to be served or welcomed in such a way.  In order to receive the kind of hospitality that Jesus is speaking about, we somehow need to switch sides.  We cannot remain rooted on our side of the fence.  We cannot wait for someone to come and knock on our door.  The cup of cold water is found only when we move outside our usual space and cross over to the place where someone else calls home.
     A cup of cold water is nothing special.  Unless, of course, you are running in a marathon.  Or riding in a long distance bike race.  Or competing in a triathlon.  
     If you have ever watched one of these events, you know that they always have tables lining the course.  And on those tables, runners and riders can find their special bottles of Gatorade and other stuff.  And there are always plenty of cups of cold water. 
     Any of us can probably get a cup of cold water from the tap just about any time we like if we stay at home.  But for those out on the road, for those who leave home and travel where we have not been before, it can mean the difference between finishing strong and failing to finish.
     A cup of cold water cannot be taken for granted if you are in the race.  And Jesus reminds us that we are to be in the race.  We are to be out on the road going to new places and meeting new people.  
     We are sent out in mission.  And it is only as we are sent out that we can receive the hospitality of strangers.  Only as we go out in mission to cure the sick and cast out demons and spread the good news of Christ can we experience being welcomed by those to whom we are sent.  
     This week, I learned that the ancient Greek word that is most commonly translated as  stranger can also be used to indicate a guest or a host.  That little feature of language fits right in with what Jesus seems to be saying in Matthew’s gospel.  It is when our host is a stranger to us that we can receive the life-giving waters of grace.
     A seminary professor writes
 about visiting several churches in the African nation of Tanzania some years ago.  Her family had accompanied her on this trip, including her nine year old son, Benjamin.  
     One Sunday, they walked several hours to a church and took part in an amazing three-hour service complete with sermons, baptisms, and confirmation.  Benjamin was patient---up to a point.  After that long walk followed by three hours of worship, he was upset when someone invited the family for a cup of tea. 
     As soon as they arrived and sat down among the guests and washed their hands, a woman walked out of the hut carrying a whole case of soda pop.  And just like that, Benjamin’s eyes lit up and his spirit revived.  
     He had drunk many cans and bottles of soda many times back at home.  But now, he was in a place that was unfamiliar.  He was among strangers.  He was with people who were not exactly like him in some ways.  And it was then and there that a can of soda became a cup of cold water.  
     In the last few weeks, I have discovered the refreshing water of God’s grace in some places that were unfamiliar to me.  A few weeks ago, a group of white ministers from Rowan County drafted a letter to our black neighbors that was printed in the Salisbury Post.  We hoped to express our support for them in the struggle to end racism and committing ourselves to working for change in our community
.   
     Those of us who signed that letter were invited to attend a meeting of the United Ministerial Alliance of Rowan County, a group consisting mostly of black ministers from around 30 congregations.  So I sat in front of my computer screen on a Saturday morning a week ago and received a cup of cold water. 
     Five or six white pastors like myself were welcomed warmly and we listened as members of the Alliance spoke about their work in the community and how we might help in that work.  
     Being relatively new to Rowan County and not living here, I did not know much of anything about them or their work.  All but one of the black ministers were strangers to me.  I was in an unfamiliar space.  I was outside my usual comfort zone.  
     And yet, I found myself refreshed and renewed by the living waters of God’s grace offered there.  
     During that meeting, one of the pastors mentioned that there would be a series of three monthly prayer vigils at the Rowan County Courthouse.  The first one was scheduled for June 26 Friday evening at 7:00 p.m.  
     I have prayed in many places throughout my life and my ministry.  But I had never gathered for prayer on courthouse steps.  Yet I felt compelled to go and participate.  
     I didn’t know what to expect, but there was a group of people all keeping physical distance and wearing masks because of the pandemic.  There were men and women, young and old, black and white.  
     And we prayed for the city of Salisbury and for Rowan County.  We prayed for an end to the sin of racism.  We prayed for the poor and those who were hurting.  We prayed for justice and we prayed for peace.  
     Everyone was united.  Everyone was included.  Everyone was welcome.  
     As I said, I have prayed before.  But this was not my familiar way of praying.  This was not my usual place of playing.  And this was not the usual congregation with whom I pray.  
     And I was refreshed.  I was renewed.  I was strengthened.  
     I encourage you to seek out those places and people who are unfamiliar to you.  The color of their skin may be different.  The language that they speak may be different.  Their life may be very different from your life.  
     I invite you to reach across the boundaries of race and every other boundary that appears to divide us.  Instead of waiting to welcome strangers into your home, why not take a step outside your comfort zone and meet them where they are?  
     That is where I believe that we can discover not just a small cup of cold water, but a fountain of renewing grace.  We will discover the presence of Christ in places and in people we did not know.  
     May it be so.
     In the name of the Father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit.  Amen.    
� Blue Like Jazz, Donald Miller, 2003.  
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